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December 27, 2020 
 
The Honorable Pamela M. Baskervill, Chair 
The Honorable David Pugh  
The Honorable William C. Andrews, II 
The Honorable Joanne F. Alper 
Division of Legislative Services 
Attn: Selection Committee 
900 East Main Street 
Richmond, VA 23219 

 
 
Re: James Abrenio, Esquire 
 Redistricting Commission Applicant  

 
Dear Selection Committee Members: 
 
 James Abrenio practices law with integrity, passion, and excellence, making him an 
ideal candidate for the Restricting Commission.  James began his practice as an associate with 
Greenspun Shapiro, PC. and now owns his law firm.  While litigating cases with James, I 
observed him work tirelessly to present the best defense for his clients.  His superior research, 
writing and oratory skills, quickly distinguished James in the large Northern Virginia legal 
community.        
 

In addition to his legal work, James contributes to the community through his work 
with local bar associations, political groups, and non-profit organizations.  I know James to be 
an active member of the Fairfax Bar Association and the Asian Pacific American Bar Association 
of Virginia.  In addition, James and I served on the Board of Directors for the National Alliance 
on Mental Illness, Northern Virginia Chapter.  As a Board member, James showed compassion 
and empathy for our members.  He now serves as an advocate for NAMI Northern Virginia to 
promote the mission of our organization. 

 
I enthusiastically recommend James for the Redistricting Commission. Please advise 

me if I can provide additional information about James’ application. 
 

Sincerely, 

 
Melinda L. VanLowe 



December 14th, 2020 

Dear Selection Committee: 

I’m writing to recommend James Abrenio as Citizen Member for the Virginia Redistricting 
Commission.  James is a practicing attorney and owns his own law firm in Northern Virginia.  
Specializing in Criminal Defense and Personal Injury, James is a Former Public Defender and 
has tried cases before all the local courts and argued before the Virginia Supreme Court.  

James is active in his local community.  James is a former Board Member of the National 
Alliance on Mental Illness of Northern Virginia, and currently serves as Legislative Liaison.  
James is a current Citizen Member of the Joint Subcommittee to Study Virginia Barrier Crimes 
& Criminal History Records Checks.   He is also a 2019 Graduate of the Sorensen Political 
Leadership Program.  He is also an active Member of the Asian Pacific Bar Association of 
Virginia, in which he serves on Judicial Panels, which help evaluate Judicial Candidates seeking 
appointment to Courts in Northern Virginia.  

Lastly, James would provide unique diversity to the Commission.  He is the son of a Filipino 
immigrant, and his mother is from Harlan, Kentucky.   James is keenly aware of the regional 
diversity of Virginia.  During his adolescence, he lived in Grundy, Virginia.  In Highschool, his 
family moved to Richmond.  He then earned his undergraduate degree at the University of 
Virginia.  Given a family emergency, James returned to Richmond where he visited his last year 
of law school at U of R.  Now a resident of Northern Virginia, James has lived in virtually every 
region of the state, which makes him particularly suited for the Commission.  

For these reasons, I’m writing to recommend James for Citizen Member.  

 

Sincerely,  

 
Jennifer D. Carroll Foy,  
Former Delegate, House of Delegates 
2nd District 
 
 

 

 

 



 

Michelle L. Rahman 
 

Richmond, Virginia 23238 
 

 
 

December 21, 2020 

Attention:  Selection Committee 
Division of Legal Services 
900 East Main Street 
Richmond, Virginia  23219 
 
Subject:  Virginia Redistricting Commission 
Nomination for Citizen Member 
 

To Whom It May Concern: 

I am writing to nominate James Abrenio, Esq. for membership on the Virginia 
Redistricting Commission as a citizen member. 
 
I write from the perspective of my 35 years as the Dean of Admissions at the University 
of Richmond School of Law as well as years of consulting with law schools around the 
country.  In these years, I have been privileged to “shake hands” with 90,000-100,000 
young people aspiring to be attorneys and have very quickly developed a keen sense of 
people’s character and integrity.  It in in this context that I most highly recommend 
James Abrenio. 
 
James Abrenio is one of the finest young people I have had the pleasure to work with 
over all my years in legal education!  I first met James in 2007 when he was a law 
student at Syracuse Law School but was faced with a health emergency in Richmond 
which threatened his father’s life. He was in his final year of law school and requested 
permission to spend the Fall semester at Richmond Law which would allow him to 
remain in the city to assist his family.  Syracuse would not cooperate in giving him a 
timely response which exposed James to a serious issue. Without explicit permission to 
“Visit Away” prior to the start of the semester, he ran the risk of Syracuse not accepting 
credits earned at UR toward the completion of his degree and thereby delaying the 
award of his degree until December of the following year. We were advised that 
Syracuse would make no decision until November and would make no exceptions.  If 
James began classes at UR and Syracuse denied his petition, would be in a position of 
having to pay for credits that were “useless” to him in terms of completing his degree.   
toward his degree Syracuse. James had to make a most difficult decision – leave the city 
for his own benefit or stay and take care of his family despite postponing graduation. 
James’ passion for doing the “right thing” was palpable and we wanted to help.  We 
made James the offer that he could stay, take classes and, if Syracuse denied his 
petition to Visit and accept his credits toward his degree, he would waive the tuition for 
this semester.  This was an unprecedented position for the Law School. Being the 
person of tremendous integrity that James is, he contacted me several times during the 
semester, as Syracuse dragged out their timeline to decide, to insist that he needed to 



 

pay UR’s tuition just in case he was denied.  Not many students would have been so 
concerned about fulfilling what he saw as his obligation to his host school and most 
would have had negative feelings about their own law school and expressed them.  He 
never did.  His focus was entirely on his family’s welfare, his dad’s recovery, and his 
studies. 
 
James has accepted difficult clients who pose difficult challenges as a defense attorney 
and has represented these clients zealously and pro bono because he believes strongly 
in doing “what’s right”.  His resume speaks for itself as do the many comments from his 
clients which may be read on his website.  An example of James’ commitment to his 
clients is his decision to defend, pro bono, the man charged with assaulting the 
organizer of the “Unite the Right” rally in Charlottesville.  His client faced serious 
consequences; however, the jury fined his client only $1.00.  This is just one example of 
why James is so widely respected by all who know him including the opposing counsels 
and  judges in the jurisdictions in which he practices.  
 
Aside from the legal skills which James has developed both in practice, as a Board 
Member and Legislative Liaison for the National Alliance of Mental Illness of Northern 
Virginia, as well as a member of the Sorensen Institute for Political Leadership, James 
Abrenio is impressive in his communication and personal relationship skills.   He has 
received accolades evidenced by his many “Top Attorney” awards and citations.  This is 
a man with a bright line in terms of his ethics and his beliefs.  There is not a shadow of 
doubt that Mr. Abrenio is applying for this position because he has a sincere desire to 
contribute to his community.  As a young man that brings diversity in several ways to the 
table, his belief is resolute that his community deserves his tireless efforts  to “make 
things better”, and he is anxious to shoulder the responsibilities that come with that 
commitment.  James Abrenio walks the walk….always.   
 
In sum, I cannot recommend James Abrenio, Esq. more highly to serve as a citizen 
member of the Virginia Redistricting Commission.  Highly educated, ideologically 
balanced, actively practicing his commitment to  service above self, and a man with 
principles that will not be compromised, you will not find a better representative.   
 
Please do not miss the opportunity to engage this fabulous young man in such an 
important endeavor. 
 
Sincerely yours, 
 
 
 
Michelle L. Rahman 
Consultant & Interim 
Dean of Admissions at  
Thurgood Marshall School of Law 
Associate Dean of Admissions 
University of Richmond School of Law (Ret) 
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Application for Service on the Virginia Redistricting Commission

General Information

I Race: IWhite

Education
Please use the space below to describe your educational history or background. There is no
minimum educational level required to serve as a citizen candidate. If you do not have any

information to provide, please indicate so by checking N/A.

20 Year Marine Corps Veteran Retired
College Graduate

DN/A

Address:

Telephone:
Email Address:
Date of Birth:
Gender:

City: Fredericksburg State: MI [ Zip: 22407

03/08/ 1968

M

Household
Income:

Name: Jose A Feliciano Jr

Current Age: 152
I Ethnicity: I Hispanic
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Application for Service on the Virginia Redistricting Commission

Employment History
Please use the space below to describe your employment history or work experience for at least
three years. If you do not have any information to provide, please indicate so by checking N/A.

DN/A
Federal Agents with the Federal Communications Commission,(FCC) Public Safety and Homeland Security
Bureau, Since February 2009
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Application for Service on the Virginia Redistricting Commission

Additional Applicant Information
Carefully read the following questions and select Yes or No.

You must answer each question for your application to be complete. Only complete applications will
be processed.

The definitions for italicized words can be found on page 2.

A. As required by subsection B of § 30-394 of the Code of Virginia, have you:

Been a Virginia resident for the past three years? Yes LI No

Been registered to vote in Virginia for the past three years? Yes LI No

Voted in at least two of the last three general elections? Yes LI No

B. Pursuant to subsection B of § 30-394 of the Code of Virginia, certain past and present
activities may make you ineligible for service on the Virginia Redistricting Commission.
Please answer each of the following questions.

1. Do you hold a partisan public Jjice or political party ?Jfice? LI Yes No

2. Have you ever held or sought a partisan public oftice or political party LI Yes No
office?

3. Are you employed by, or have you ever been employed by, (i) a member LI Yes No
of the United States Congress or (ii) a member of the General Assembly?

4. Are you employed directly by, or have you ever been employed directly LI Yes l1 No
by, (i) the United States Congress or (ii) the General Assembly?

5. Are you employed by, or have you ever been employed by, any campaign LI Yes No
for a federal, state, or local elected office?

6. Are you employed by, or have you ever been employed by, any political LI Yes No
party?

7. Are you a member of a political party central committee? LI Yes No

8. Are you a lobbyist registered pursuant to state law or a lobbyist’s LI Yes No
principal as defined by state law’?

9. During the previous five years, have you at any time been a lobbyist LI Yes lJ No
registered pursuant to state law or a lobbyist’s principal as defined by
state law?

lO.Are you the parent, spouse, child, sibling, parent-in-law, child-in-law, or LI Yes I1 No
sibling-in-law of any person who would answer Yes to any of questions
1 -9?

I 1. Are you a cohabitating member of a household with a person who would LI Yes Ll No
answer Yes to any of questions 1-9?
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Application for Service on the Virginia Redistricting Commission

2020 Information
Please provide the following information for the year 2020 only.

Were you registered to vote in Virginia: 1 Yes ElNo
Preferred Political Party Affiliation (If Any): LI Democratic IiRepublican EiOther LlNone

List any political party primary elections in which you voted: DN/A

Republican Party Primary

List any partisan public offices or political party offices you held or sought: t1N/A

Describe any position in which you have been employed by the Congress of the United States
or one of its members, the General Assembly or one of its members, any political party, or any
campaign for a partisan public office, including a volunteer position: EN/A

Describe your relevant leadership experience or involvement with any professional, social,
political, volunteer, or community organization or cause: EIN/A

Gunnery Sergeant Marine Corps
Platoon Leader
Special Operations Team Leader

FCC
Senior Agent

Describe any partisan activities and relevant employment history of your parents, spouse,
children, siblings, parents-in-law, children-in-law, or siblings-in-law, if any, or any person
with whom you were a cohabitating member of a household: DN/A

Member of the Spotsylvania County Republican Committee
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Application for Service on the Virginia Redistricting Commission

2019 Information
Please provide the following information for the year 2019 only.

Were you registered to vote in Virginia: Yes ONo
Preferred Political Party Affiliation (If Any): Democratic Republican ElOther ElNone

List any political party primary elections in which you voted: DN/A
Republican Party Primary

List any partisan public offices or political party offices you held or sought: JN/A

Describe any position in which you have been employed by the Congress of the United States
or one of its members, the General Assembly or one of its members, any political party, or any
campaign for a partisan public office, including a volunteer position: E1N/A

Describe your relevant leadership experience or involvement with any professional, social,
political, volunteer, or community organization or cause: DN/A
Gunnery Sergeant Marine Corps
Platoon Leader
Special Operations Team Leader

FCC
Senior Agent

Describe any partisan activities and relevant employment history of your parents, spouse,
children, siblings, parents-in-law, children-in-law, or siblings-in-law, if any, or any person
with whom you were a cohabitating member of a household: DN/A
Member of the Spotsylvania County Republican Committee
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Application for Service on the Virginia Redistricting Commission

2018 Information
Please provide the following information for the year 2018 only.

Were you registered to vote in Virginia: 1Yes LINo
Preferred Political Party Affiliation (If Any): LI Democratic Republican LiOther LiNone

List any political party primary elections in which you voted: ON/A

Republican Party Primary

List any partisan public offices or political party offices you held or sought: LN/A

Describe any position in which you have been employed by the Congress of the United States
or one of its members, the General Assembly or one of its members, any political party, or any
campaign for a partisan public office, including a volunteer position: I1N/A

Describe your relevant leadership experience or involvement with any professional, social,
political, volunteer, or community organization or cause: ON/A

Gunnery Sergeant Marine Corps
Platoon Leader
Special Operations Team Leader

FCC
Senior Agent

Describe any partisan activities and relevant employment history of your parents, spouse,
children, siblings, parents-in-law, children-in-law, or siblings-in-law, if any, or any person
with whom you were a cohabitating member of a household: ON/A

Member of the Spotsylvania County Republican Committee
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Application for Service on the Virginia Redistricting Commission

Personal Statement
Please use the space below to explain why you are interested in serving as a citizen
commissioner on the Virginia Redistricting Commission.

I am very concerned about how redistricting has accrued in the past. I would gladly like to be part of the solution
by helping create a fair and bipartisan solution to the redistricting nightmare.

References and Additional Documentation
For electronic submissions: Please attach three letters of recommendation and any additional
documentation to an email, along with the PDF file of your completed application, and send to
varedist@dls.virginia.gov with the subject “2020 Redistricting Commission Application for (your
name).”

For mail and fax submissions: Please print a copy of your three letters of recommendation and
additional documentation and include it with your completed application in your application packet.
The complete application packet can be faxed to (804) 698-1899 or mailed to the Division of
Legislative Services, Attn: Selection Committee, 900 E. Main St., Richmond, VA 23219.

By signing this application, you agree that the answers given are truthful and complete to
the best of your knowledge. —-

‘Jose A Feliciano Jr 12/10/2020

Signature (Sign or Type) Date
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Letter for Feliciano 177.jpg https://mail.google.com/mail!u/0/?hl=e

Arlan K. VanDoorn

Vienna, Virginia 22180
December 13. 2020

Division of Legislative Service
Ann: Selection Committee
900 E Main Street
Richmond, Virginia 23219

To whom it may concern,
I would like to highly recommend Jose Angel Feliciano Jr. to serve as one of the citizen

members of the Virginia’s redistricting commission.

I have known Mr. Feliciano for a number of years and know him to be a person of integrity andpossessing very high work ethic and a person of honor. I feel that Mr. Feliciano would be a greatasset to the commission.

I hope that you will accept this recommendation and select Mr. Feliciano to serve on the
Virginia Redistricting Commission.

ely,C\

n K. Van oorn, LLC
President

I of 1 12/15/2020. 5:52 AM



Alisa & Brian Bishop 

 

Poquoson, VA 23662 

 

12/16/20 

Division of Legislative Services 

Attn:  Selection Committee 

900 E Main Street 

Richmond, VA 23219 

Dear Division of Legislative Services: 

We are writing this reference in support of Jose (Joe) Feliciano, Jr. to serve as a citizen member of 

Virginia’s redistricting commission.   

We have personally known Joe since 2004.  Joe is an outstanding citizen and is passionate about 

serving his local community.  He has also served his country with honor.  We feel that he be a 

wonderful asset to the commission and would make fair and unbiassed decisions with the citizens 

of Virginia’s best interest in mind. 

If you have any questions about Joe or wish to discuss our recommendation further, please contact 

us at  

Sincerely, 

Alisa & Brian Bishop 
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*PAGE ADDED BY STAFF* 

Full text from Gilliam, Marvin p. 9: 

I am a lifelong resident of the state of Virginia, living 33 years in Wise County and 31 years in 
Washington County, and have voted in every general election in the state since the age of 18. I 
spent 12 years in the Wise County School system and 4 years at The University of Virginia and 
served 4 additional years at UVA as a member of the Board of Visitors. I am, and have been, 
active in my community, active in the affairs of government (local, state and national) while 
working in a heavily regulated industry and active in pursuing and preserving the ideals of our 
state and nation. I value the right to vote and believe in the sanctity of that right in our free 
country.  

 

I have served on numerous boards for industry, non-profits and government over the years and 
learned a great deal about working with disparate viewpoints and arriving at a consensus plan of 
action. As chair of the Virginia Coal Association for two years, I worked with coal companies 
large and small to set the legislative agenda for the association each year. As a member of the 
board of Barter Theatre I have served in the world of a non-profit dedicated to the arts. As a 
member of the board at Johnston Memorial Hospital I have been a member of a board comprised 
of local community foundation members (the group I represent), physicians and professional 
medical staff and system-controlled members appointed by (firstly) Mountain States Health 
Alliance and (secondly) the larger, regional merged system, Ballad Health. As a member of the 
Board of Visitors of the University of Virginia, I worked with fellow board members appointed 
by governors of both political parties and with members of the university community involved in 
areas including academic, student affairs, legal and financial affairs and the many issues of the 
medical school to craft policies serving the best interests of the students, the alumni, the faculty 
and staff and the state of Virginia.  

 

I believe that redistricting should have the goal of creating districts which are compact and 
contiguous and which preserve communities of interest as best as possible. I value the 
opportunity to participate in the process of seeing districts formed under state guidelines and in a 
fair, legal and equitable manner. I believe I can work cooperatively with political and citizen 
members of the Commission.  
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*PAGE ADDED BY STAFF* 

Full text from Hutchins, Brandon p. 6: 

I was a proven leader in the US Navy for eleven years. I have been a leader in healthcare for over 
20 years while remaining very active in the community. I am a member of the Democratic 
Business Alliance, Virginia Beach Democratic Party, the VFW, and I currently serve as a 
Director on the Board for the Virginia Beach Community Development Corporation. 

I continue to work and advoate on behalf of our city's most vulerable popuations through various 
organizaitons and drives. 

I made a run for an At Large seat on City Council and was unsucessful. I have continued to build 
strong relationships within the community and I look foward to doing great work in the future.





*PAGE ADDED BY STAFF* 

Full text from Hutchins, Brandon p. 7: 

In 2019 I made a very short run for City Council and ended up exiting the race with the 
expectation that I would run for a different seat in 2020. During this time I became a member of 
the Hampton Roads Black Caucus, the Democratic Business Alliance, and the Veterans of 
Foreign Wars (VFW). 

In addition, I was appointed by City Council to the Virginia Beach Communuty Development 
Corporation to assist in our affordable housing ventures. 

2019 was an active year in terms of serving some our most vulnerable populations in Virginia 
Beach. During this time I fed the homeless and worked closely with PiN Ministry and Standup 
for Kids.  
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SEAN SULLIVAN KUMAR 
Alexandria, Virginia –  

 
Strategic Advisor and Legal Counsel:   

Assessing complex situations, building relationships, and delivering unique solutions 
 
Strategic leader with unique ability to ask the right questions, build coalitions, and solve complex problems.  
Sound judgment with unique perspective honed by fifteen years of experience in litigation, business law, and 
international exposure, including 28 months working abroad.  Highly adaptable, culturally flexible servant-
leader and team player who thrives in fast-paced environments. Expertise includes: 
 
• Complex problem-solving • Influential leadership • Creative thinking 
• Successful negotiation/mediation • Persuasive communication skills • Proven teacher/facilitator 
• Strong analytical skills • Calm crisis management • Experienced legal counsel 
 
PROFESSIONAL EXPERIENCE 
GARTNER Arlington, VA 
Director, Advisory – Strategy Leadership Council     (2017 – Present) 
Advise Chief Strategy Officers and teams at Fortune 100 and other corporations on functional best practices 
in strategic planning, digital transformation, portfolio management, and strategies to achieve growth.  Lead in-
person and video client meetings, webinars, and other training on corporate best practices to portfolio of 
over 140 clients.  Collaborate with sales and research teams to develop cutting-edge research best practices. 
 
RESERVE OFFICER - UNITED STATES ARMY - JUDGE ADVOCATE GENERAL’S CORPS  Alexandria, VA 
Major, Judge Advocate – U.S. Army Japan – Operational Law Attorney (2019 – Present) 
Support multi-nation war-gaming exercises, working with Japanese counterparts to advise general officers and 
provide deliberate legal advice to the warfighting effort on targeting and the Law of Armed Conflict.   
• Awarded medal by Chief of Staff for creating an operational risk assessment tool for subordinate units.    
Trial Defense Counsel – 154th Legal Operations Detachment   (2017 – 2019) 
Advocate for Soldiers and officers facing courts martial, administrative military separation, and non-judicial 
punishment, under the Uniform Code of Military Justice. 
• Persuaded separation board to retain client charged with alleged misconduct and was told by Board 

President “You are the best defense counsel I have seen.”   
 
UNITED STATES ARMY JUDGE ADVOCATE GENERAL’S CORPS      Global Locations 
Captain, Judge Advocate – Active Duty (Airborne Qualified) (2010 – 2017)  
Volunteered to serve in some of the most challenging and prestigious units in the U.S. Army including 
overseas service in Korea, Kosovo and Afghanistan.  Assignments include: 
Regimental Judge Advocate – 3d U.S. Infantry Regiment “The Old Guard” (Fort Myer, VA)              
Recruiting Officer/Attorney – Judge Advocate Recruiting Office (Fort Belvoir, VA) 
Operational and Administrative Law Attorney – XVIII Airborne Corps/ISAF Joint Command (Afghanistan)       
Fiscal and Claims Attorney – NATO Peacekeeping Mission, 525th Battlefield Surveillance Brigade (Kosovo)     
Military Prosecutor – XVIII Airborne Corps (Fort Bragg, North Carolina) 
Legal Assistance/Operational Law Attorney – Eighth Army (Seoul, Republic of South Korea) 
• Sole American lawyer responsible for advising Major General at joint-multinational NATO HQ for 

operations in Afghanistan, on targeting enemy forces, with 100% approval rate on over 100 human targets. 
• Selected as the Army’s only augmentee to the Navy in support of Operation Key Resolve; advised Naval 

Commanders on rules of engagement while at sea and conducting exercises in Southeast Asia.  
• Chosen as one of five officers (out of 3,000) to represent the JAG Corps in its global recruiting office; 

organized and led three-day training sessions for over 150 recruiting officers; managed almost 100 officers.   
• Advised commanders on joint acquisitions board, identifying and reducing improper expenditures, while 

reviewing contracts for services, equipment, and construction projects totaling more than $1.5 million.  
• Achieved full conviction and longest sentence during tenure in office in a complex child molestation jury 

trial with extensive motions; prevailed in numerous pre-trial confinement and administrative hearings.  



• Represented Servicemembers (including 5 General Officers), eligible DoD civilians and family members in 
over 500 client counseling sessions on complex civil, family, and administrative criminal matters.  

• Supervised and led junior officers and paralegals; appointed as ethics counselor. 
 
SALAMANDER HOSPITALITY (HOLDINGS OF SHEILA C. JOHNSON)  Middleburg, VA  
In-House Counsel and Strategic Advisor  (2009 –2010)  
Managed all legal aspects of a company with diverse business interests including luxury hospitality, 
professional athletics, film, real estate, and aviation.  
• Anticipated and protected against legal risks while developing and implementing company policies; assisted 

in negotiating acquisition of airport hangar for $2.5 million, including subleasing hangar space and fuel sales.  
 
BEAN, KINNEY & KORMAN, PC  Arlington, VA  
Associate – Complex Business Litigation and Land Use (2006 – 2009) 
Represented individual and corporate clients with an emphasis on civil litigation. Advocated for clients at trial, 
in front of administrative boards, and local governments.  
 
ARLINGTON COUNTY CIRCUIT COURT Arlington, VA      
Judicial Law Clerk to Judges Almand, Alper, Kendrick, and Newman (2005 –2006) 
 
EDUCATION 
DARDEN SCHOOL OF BUSINESS, UNIVERSITY OF VIRGINIA, Master of Business Administration, May 2019 
• Elected Class Representative; Member, Veteran Executive Students at Darden 
• Global Executive program with studies in South Africa, China, France, Germany, and India 
 
UNIVERSITY OF RICHMOND SCHOOL OF LAW, Juris Doctor, cum laude, May 2005  
• Charles T. Norman Award (Law Faculty award to the best all-around graduating student) 
• Editor-in-Chief – Richmond Journal of Law & Technology; Member, Moot Court Board 
• Elected Vice President; 1L and 2L Class Representative - Student Bar Association 
• Summer Study Abroad in International Law, Cambridge University, England  

             
UNIVERSITY OF VIRGINIA, Bachelor of Arts, American Government, May 2001  
• Elected President, Vice President, Inductor, and Rush Chair – Phi Sigma Kappa Fraternity  
 
PROFESSIONAL & CIVIC AFFILIATIONS 
• Alexandria Appointee – Board of Directors, Northern Virginia Regional Parks Authority (2015 – Present) 
• Alexandria Chamber of Commerce, “40 Under 40” Emerging Leader Honoree (2017)  
• Member, Board of Zoning Appeals, City of Alexandria (2015 – 2017) 
• Chairman, Alexandria Transportation Commission (2008 – 2010) 
• Member, Board of Directors, Alexandria Transit Company (“DASH” Bus) (2007 – 2010) 
• Treasurer and Legal Advisor, Friends of Bill Euille (PAC for Alexandria Mayor Bill Euille) (2007 – 2010) 
• Voter Protection Attorney, Promote the Vote Virginia – Statewide November Elections (2004 – 2009) 
• Gubernatorial Appointee, Virginia Recycling Markets Development Council (2004 – 2008) 
• Mediator, Certified General District Court Referred Mediator by Supreme Court of Virginia (2006 – 2007) 
• Fellow, Class of 2005, Sorensen Institute for Political Leadership, Political Leaders Program (2004 – 2005) 
• Legislative Intern, U.S. Senate, Edward M. Kennedy (1997); U.S. House of Representatives, Tim Holden 

(2001); Virginia House of Delegates, Brian Moran (2004) 
• Member, Environmental Policy Commission, City of Alexandria (1995-1997) 
 
SECURITY CLEARANCE AND BAR ADMISSIONS 
Top Secret SCI (last held in 2020)      
Admitted and in Good Standing:  Commonwealth of Virginia (2005) and the District of Columbia (2007) 
 
INTERESTS 
International travel (over 90 countries, 6 continents), Running, CrossFit (Level 2 Instructor), SCUBA Diving 



Personal Statement of Sean Kumar 
 

As an American Government major at UVA, one of my favorite classes - Voting Rights 
and Representation – struck a chord and taught me lessons that have resonated throughout my 
personal and civic involvement.  That class is where I learned in depth how both political parties 
have actively used measures to manipulate voting rights, districts, and representation throughout 
our Nation’s history.  While I have my own opinions on a variety of political issues, the most 
important issues to me have always been those that impact the systems and institutions of our 
democracy.  Without fairness there, everything else can seem arbitrary and trivial by comparison.  
Redistricting to ensure fair and representative districts is fundamental to good government and 
trusted institutions in our Commonwealth.  This Commission will help to draw the foundation of 
representative government in Virginia for the next decade and I would be honored to contribute.  
I believe the combination of my diverse experience and education will benefit the Commission 
and the redistricting process.   
 

I am interested in serving as a citizen commissioner on the Virginia Redistricting 
Commission because I have a sincere passion for ensuring we have appropriate districts along 
with a background that makes me well suited to help.  Throughout my life, an interest in good 
government has motivated me to serve in a variety of capacities through political and civic 
organizations.  My desire to participate in a neutral redistricting process stems from interest and 
experience in democratic institutions and fair elections.  While in law school, I began 
volunteering for a statewide program run by the Democratic Party of Virginia to provide voting 
assistance to any voters experiencing problems voting on Election Day.  I continued to do that 
until I left for active duty as a Judge Advocate in the U.S. Army.  That service, among many 
other experiences, afforded me the opportunity to be part of a NATO peacekeeping mission to 
provide stability to the fledgling government in Kosovo.  It also allowed me to serve in 
Afghanistan as an operational law attorney advising commanders as we safeguarded the national 
election and run-off elections in 2014.  
 

The Commission’s work will have to consider and balance the interests of many different 
stakeholder groups including a diverse citizenry and large veteran population.  As the son of an 
immigrant from India and as a veteran, I understand the needs of many different groups and will 
work to listen to the needs of all.  As a lifelong Virginian, aside from my time away on active 
duty, I have had the opportunity to spend time in many parts of our great Commonwealth.  I 
lived in both Richmond and Charlottesville for school and have spent time on the Eastern Shore, 
as well as places like Abingdon and South Boston for previous statewide commission meetings.  
My participation in the Sorensen Institute’s Political Leadership Program gave me a foundational 
exposure to the partisan and geographic lenses that color issues for Virginians in different ways.  
That program gave me trusted friends from diverse backgrounds and points of view across the 
Commonwealth who I still engage for their advice.   
 
 The Commission will need people with the right education and experience.  I recently 
completed my MBA from UVA’s Darden School of Business.  When I left active duty, I wanted 
to transition to the business world and felt I had gaps in my quantitative skills.  Using my GI Bill 
benefits, I completed Darden’s rigorous program while working full time and serving as a 
defense attorney in the Army Reserve.  I challenged myself to excel in my quantitative courses, 



acquiring a new skill set and lens that I can bring to problem solving.  I currently use that to 
advise Chief Strategy Officers of large corporations, non-profits, and government entities.  I also 
serve on the Board of Directors of the Northern Virginia Regional Parks Authority where I 
represent Alexandria’s interests and help make decisions in the best interest of our six member 
jurisdictions.  I have served on numerous civic boards as both a leader and a contributing 
member.  That service has helped me develop a sense of balancing the need to be both 
deliberative in hearing points of view while gathering facts and taking action to produce quality 
results in a timely manner.   

 
I consider myself a moderate Democrat and have volunteered on campaigns for some 

candidates who I believe will do what is right for all citizens.  I have never put any party or 
ideology above what is best for the people, and do not support those who do.  A judicial 
clerkship after law school and some brief unpaid internships in U.S. Congress and the General 
Assembly helped give me an understanding of the courts and what our elected officials do for us.  
No one I interned for currently holds or is seeking any elected office to my knowledge.  I have 
not done any partisan work or been a member of any political committee since I joined the Army 
in 2010.  
 

If selected, I know this will be an incredibly challenging but very worthwhile service to 
the Commonwealth.  I know there will not be any easy or obvious answers to the work put 
before this Commission.  This will be an imperfect process and there will be no solution that 
makes everyone happy.  I am willing to work hard to make the process the best it can be.  I 
would not have any specific agenda or bias and promise to perform the duties of the Commission 
with an open mind and an eagerness to learn, listen, and act.   

 
Thank you for your time devoted to this important process and your consideration of my 

application. 
 
 
 
 



          
         Office of the Dean   
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December 10, 2020 
 
Virginia Redistricting Commission 
Selection Committee 
Division of Legislative Services 
900 East Main Street 
Richmond, Virginia 23219 
 
  Re:  Support of Application of Sean Sullivan Kumar 

 
Dear Members of the Redistricting Commission Selection Committee: 
 

I am writing this letter on behalf of Sean Sullivan Kumar, in support of his application to be 
appointed as a Commissioner to the Virginia Redistricting Commission.   

 
I know Mr. Kumar well from my time as Dean of the University of Richmond School of Law.  I 

knew Mr. Kumar as a constitutional law professor, and in my role as Dean in my many interactions with 
him in his various roles as a student leader at the Richmond Law School.  In the years since his 
graduation from Law School I have continued to follow his career and from time-to-time serve as a 
mentor to him.   

 
While I am now in a new position as the Dean of the Delaware Law School, I remain an active 

member of the Virginia bar, and retain strong loyalty and ties to Virginia from my various terms of 
service as Director of the Bill of Rights Institute at William and Mary, my time as a professor and Dean 
at Richmond, and my time as professor and Dean of the Washington & Lee School of Law.  It is against 
that backdrop that I submit this letter, enthusiastically supporting Mr. Kumar’s application. 

  
Mr. Kumar would be an excellent addition to the Virginia Redistricting Commission.  He will 

bring important diversity and sensitivity to cross-cultural matters to the Commission.  His father was 
born in India and Mr. Kumar has shown sensitivity to and passion for values of diversity and inclusion 
throughout his life.   

 
While Dean at Richmond I was enormously impressed with both Mr. Kumar’s academic 

performance and his leadership skills, most notably as a Student Bar Association leader, and as Editor-
in-Chief of the Richmond Journal of Law & Technology.  Mr. Kumar was the recipient of the Charles T. 
Norman Award, the award given by the Richmond Law Faculty to the best all-round graduating student 
of the Law School.  And indeed, Mr. Kumar would again demonstrate his leadership commitment in 
another educational setting, as the elected class representative and member of the Veteran Executive 
Students at the Darden School of Business at the University of Virginia. 

 
Following graduation, Mr. Kumar went on to serve the nation in the United States Army Judge 

Advocate General’s Corp.  He served with distinction in the Judge Advocate General’s Corps, achieving 
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the rank of Captain, Judge Advocate.  His distinguished career included, among other assignments, his 
service as Operational and Administrative Law Attorney for the XVIII Airborne Corps/ISAF Joint 
Command in Afghanistan, as well as his posting with the NATO Peacekeeping Mission in Kosovo, and 
the Eighth Army in Seoul, South Korea.  Mr. Kumar’s distinguished service to the nation and his 
numerous international postings reinforce his strong interest and skill in cross-cultural sensitivity and 
understanding.  He has traveled to over 90 foreign countries. 

 
With regard to those qualities that do not entirely shine through on a paper record, I can attest 

that Mr. Kumar has enormous energy, is good-natured with a fine sense of humor, and works easily and 
amiably with others, including those with whom he may disagree on the merits of issues. As both a law 
school Dean and Professor I witnessed first-hand Mr. Kumar’s keen interest in constitutional law, and 
the broader intersection of law and public policy.  Mr. Kumar’s interpersonal skills, intelligence, and 
values align perfectly with the important mission of the Virginia Redistricting Commission. Mr. 
Kumar’s knowledge of the intersection of constitutional law and public policy, and his commitment to 
diversity, equality, and public service, all make him superbly qualified to serve Virginia and the 
Commission. 

 
I endorse Mr. Kumar’s candidacy for membership on the Redistricting Commission with great 

enthusiasm. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Rodney A. Smolla 
Dean and Professor of Law 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 











Division of Legislative Services 
Attn: Selection Committee 
900 E. Main St. 
Richmond, VA 23219 
 
December 28, 2020 
 
Dear member of the Selection Committee: 
 
I wholeheartedly endorse Major Sean Kumar to serve on the Virginia 
Redistricting Commission. In terms of protecting the rights of the people, the 
process of determining congressional districts is one of the most important 
responsibilities of government.  
 
I believe I have the experience to truly understand who would make a good 
commissioner: I spent six years running the Sorensen Institute for Political 
Leadership at UVa training aspiring leaders in Virginia and eleven years 
studying the Constitution as a leader at Montpelier, the home of James 
Madison, father of the Constitution—the first person who was gerrymandered 
(before the term even existed) and one of the creators of the process of 
creating voting districts in America. I also served on the Bipartisan 
Redistricting Commission created by Governor McDonnell. I have studied this 
issue deeply and I have had many conversations with Major Kumar about this 
and many other issues facing Virginia. He will make an excellent and 
dedicated commissioner. 
 
Sean and I met while I was leading the Sorensen Institute and have remained 
friends ever since. While Sean is and was a Democrat, he has never been 
overbearing about his views and has always sought out and listened to other 
viewpoints. One of the things I have always found inspiring about Sean was 
that after completing law school and having both a successful law career and 
deep engagement in his community, he decided to give back to the United 
States by joining the Army. It is a rare person who volunteers to change their 
life so drastically to serve their country. Moreover, both at Sorensen and in his 
personal and volunteer life, Sean has traveled extensively in Virginia and has 
friends across the Commonwealth. 
 
As a Judge Advocate General, Sean served with distinction in the military and 
recently completed an MBA from UVa’s Darden School. Sean will bring rare 



talents to the Redistricting Commission--an understanding of the law, an 
understanding of the military and military law, analytical skills, business 
acumen, and a decades-long (starting in high school on a commission in the 
City of Alexandria and service continuing to this day) demonstration of 
engagement in the civic life of Virginia. 
 
I hope you will accept Sean Sullivan Kumar as a member of the Virginia 
Redistricting Commission—he will bring thoughtful and collaborative 
leadership to the Commission to ensure a bright future for Virginia.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Sean T. O’Brien, Ph.D. 

 
 

Charlottesville, VA 22902 
 



December 23, 2020 
 
 
Chair of the Redistricting Selection Committee  
Virginia Redistricting Commission  
Division of Legislative Services 
Attn: Selection Committee 
900 E. Main St. 
Richmond, VA 23219 
 
Members of the Redistricting Selection Committee, 
 
I have known Sean Kumar for over twenty years and I strongly recommend him as a Citizen 
Member for the newly created Virginia Redistricting Commission.  Sean embodies the qualities 
we need for this important Commission: sound judgment, personal courage, intellect, self-
awareness, open-mindedness, respect for people, institutions, and good government, as well as a 
focus on diversity and inclusion.  I have served the City of Alexandria for over thirty years as 
Mayor, Vice-Mayor, Councilmember, and School Board Member and Sean is one of the most 
qualified citizens I’ve worked with for a position like this.  Sean is a Democrat, but an American 
and a Virginian first.  He listens, considers facts, and invites challenge to his own assumptions 
and point of view before making a decision.  He has a degree in American Government from 
UVA, a JD from Richmond Law, and an MBA from UVA, all of which will serve him, and the 
Commission, well.       

Sean’s life has been one of service and his rich experiences and education make him uniquely 
qualified to serve on the Commission.  I really got to know Sean when I was on the Alexandria 
City Council and he had recently graduated from the University of Virginia in 2001.  Prior to that 
he had already served, at the age of 16, as the Student Member on our City’s Environmental 
Policy Commission.  When I first ran for Mayor, Sean was in law school in Richmond, but he 
was actively involved in my campaign as a trusted advisor and volunteered whenever he was 
home.  He later served as the legal advisor for my campaign and then as my treasurer.  I relied on 
Sean because of his objectivity, sound advice, and because I trust him.   

As Mayor, I served on our City’s Transportation Commission with Sean when he was 
chairman.  Though the youngest member, he was selected as chair due to his maturity and 
reputation for fairness and tact.  He has the rare ability to make people feel heard but also keep 
the dialogue moving in a productive direction, realizing he does not need to do the most talking.  
Sean knows how to lead, but he also knows that he does not always have to.  He can read a 
situation or organization and assess how he can be most useful.  As Alexandria’s first African 
American Mayor, I can also speak to Sean’s focus on diversity and inclusion.  He is half first-
generation-American and has always sought out experiences and people that will broaden and 
challenge his world view.  Sean actively considers the impact of an outcome on all people, not 
just people like him.   

I am most proud of Sean’s decision to join the Army, defying convention at age 31 to leave a 
successful career as an attorney, volunteering to go overseas and making less money.  I have 



mentored dozens of young people in the community and Sean stands out not only because of his 
capabilities, but because of his drive to use his talents and opportunity to benefit individuals and 
organizations. Having been in politics for so long, it is refreshing to see someone who is not just 
checking boxes for position, recognition, or so they can run for office themselves. Sean gives 
back to our public high school and his universities with time and donations. I have known Sean 
for almost half his life and am proud of what he has accomplished academically, professionally, 
but most importantly, through his service. He has demonstrated the acute ability to not only 
balance the many challenges in life, but also, set priorities for delivering success. 

If you would like any additional information, please feel free to contact me at . 
 

Sincerely, 

 
Mayor William D. Euille 
Mayor of Alexandria, Virginia, 2003-2016 
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ESTABLISHED 1779 

 

Jennifer R. Franklin 
Professor of the Practice of Law 
Director of the Academic & Bar Success Program 
Moot Court Advisor 
Phone: 757-221-2488 
Email:  jrfranklin@wm.edu 

 
December 23, 2020 
 

Dear Virginia Redistricting Selection Committee, 
 

I am very pleased to write this letter recommending that Virginia Trost-Thornton be 
appointed as a Virginia Commission Citizen Redistricting Member.  
 

I have known Virginia for over twenty years, having met her in law school.  Even then, 
Virginia was very involved in her community, serving as student member of the American Bar 
Association and being active in the law school community itself.  She was present and engaged 
in the many activities held by our student bar association, she supported our moot court 
program, and she participated on one of the school’s first mock trial teams.  
 

Since law school, Virginia has remained involved in the community, currently serving on 
the board of the local Boys & Girls Club, and having previously served on the boards of the 
YMCA, the Bedford Chamber of Commerce, and the New Vistas School.  In addition, she has 
remained active in the Lynchburg Bar Association and the Virginia Trial Lawyers Association.   
 

I have personally watched her serve as a mentor to young women, encouraging them to 
reach their full potential and to serve their community.  In part, as a result of Virginia’s 
encouragement and guidance, my oldest daughter is now thriving in a career as a law 
enforcement officer.  
 

It is her passion to not only serve her community, but to encourage others to do so as 
well, that will make her an incredible asset to the commission.  I give Virginia my highest 
recommendation.  Please do not hesitate to contact me at jrfranklin@wm.edu or on my 
personal cell phone  if you have any additional questions.  

Sincerely, 

 

Jennifer Franklin 
Professor of the Practice 
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